 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 3rd May 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E Rogers, E Feetham, R Platt, S Rees,


D Norcross, L Tucker and Cllr Radford-Smith who left the meeting at 7.10 p.m.
01/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Duckfield, Cllr H Langen, Cllr J Griffiths, 

Cllr D Hole and Cllr D Rigby. 
02/16
TO ELECT MAYOR:  (Agenda item 2)
Cllr Feetham proposed Cllr Ruth Platt be elected Mayor and this proposal was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.  Cllr Platt stated that her Consort would be Mr Mike Platt.

The outgoing Mayor, Cllr Rogers thanked everyone who made her year great as the Mayor of Narberth; fellow Councillors, the Clerk; the Mayoress and Cllr Rogers’ family.  Cllr Rogers stated that Paul Dando and the Grace Church was, she felt, the best way to start the Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers also thanked her fellow Mayors throughout the County and beyond, Cllr Jeremy Griffiths for being her Deputy and Cllr Platt for taking the role on this year.  Cllr Rogers wished Cllr Platt success with this role and offered any assistance that she could be. On behalf of the Council Cllr Feetham congratulated Cllr Rogers on her successful year as the Mayor and stated that she had worked hard for both the Council and as the Chair of Narberth Civic Week.

03/16
TO ELECT DEPUTY MAYOR:  (Agenda item 3)
Cllr Rogers proposed that Cllr Griffiths be Deputy Mayor and Cllr Rees seconded this proposal.  All members were in favour of this.
04/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 4)

Cllr Rees declared an interest in item 14a, Approval of Annual Accounts, as 

Mr Williams is her step-son-in-law and accordingly Cllr Rees did not comment on or take any part in the Council’s decision of appointing Mr Williams to carry out the Internal Audit. 
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05/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 5)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 5th April 2015 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rogers.  Cllr Tucker raised an amendment as item 156/16 (e) should read, that the Act is called the Social Care and Well-being Act not Solva Care.   
06/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Charles Salmon Memorial Plaque.  The Clerk stated that the plaque has now been given to the builder to put back up on the wall of the Town Hall as unfortunately, although arrangements were made twice for this to happen, the builder failed to show up.

b)
Narberth Youth Theatre.  The Clerk had written a letter for two signatories to sign in order to cancel the cheque that was lost in the post.  The Bank would not allow the Clerk to cancel this on behalf of the Council. The cheque for the donation will now be re-written.

c)
Old Brewery Site.  The Clerk has received an email from the County Council stating that the applicant only wishes to use the Old Brewery Site as a property name, not a street name.  As such, as long as the Post Office does not object, there is nothing that can be done about it.  The postal address will still be Spring Gardens. 
d)
Cenotaph.  The Clerk had received confirmation from the County Council that they will be planting flowers inside the Cenotaph again this year.
e)
Car Park.  The Clerk had received the statistics for Narberth Car Park which is broken into ticket type for 1st April 2015- 31st March 2016: 


7,139 tickets for 1 hour @40p;  


38,640 tickets for 2 hours @ 50p; 


37,023 tickets for 5 hours @ £1;  


14,666 daily tickets at £1.30 


7 Weekly tickets @ £7.80.  


The County Council are still trying to arrange a date for the next meeting in Narberth.

f) 
Old CP School.  The Clerk had received a reply from the County Council stating that they have recently received a similar expression of interest from 
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another local group and that the response to the Town Council is virtually the same as to the other group, viz:  they will keep the expression of interest on the file.  The position at present is that the scheme proposed by the chosen developer is still proceeding with some minor revisions to the planning consent currently being considered.   Mr Cooke meets with the developer on a regular basis for updates on their marketing progress.  However, if the scheme folds for some reason, then Mr Cooke will ensure that the Council is notified accordingly. 

g)
Wyn Calvin Plaque.  Cllr Rogers confirmed that the plaque has been put back up on the wall and stated that Mr Maxwell Walters, Station Joinery, had donated the wood for the surround. 
h)
Hill House Corner.  The Clerk has received a reply from the County Council stating that they will investigate the manhole cover and that they would only have installed an inspection chamber if necessary.

i)
Daffodils.  The Clerk confirmed that daffodil bulbs will be replaced in the Autumn at Kiln Park Corner.  
 07/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 7)

There was no report from either County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse.
08/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  The Clerk reported that Chris Viggars has cut down and removed four hanging branches from the large tree in the Churchyard free of charge.  
b)
Castle.  Mr Viggars stated that there is still a problem with dogs mess at the Castle and that the disabled access is being blocked by cars parking in front of the gates.  This also hinders access to Mr Viggars for getting his grass cutting equipment into the Castle grounds.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this to Mr Alan Hunt, Access Officer with the County Council and also to ask Ceris to put a piece in the paper telling motorists not to park in front of the Castle  gates.  

c)
Ombudsman.  The Clerk reported that the latest edition of the Ombudsman’s Casebook is now available on the www.ombudsman-wales.org.,uk website.
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d)
Planning Aid Wales.  The Clerk informed Council that the Planning Aid Wales RTPI Cymru Conference will be held at City Hal, Cathays Park, Cardiff, on Thursday 9th June at 9.30 – 4.30 p.m.

e)
Education Consultations.   The Clerk informed Council that the statutory notice has been published by the County Council regarding its proposal to proceed with a new Welsh medium School in Haverfordwest.   This can be viewed on the County Council’s website and will remain in force until the 25th May 2016.  

f)
Narberth Winter Carnival.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Income and Expenditure for year-end 29th February 2016.  Cllr Platt declared an interest and stated that this was not the audited copy and that she would bring this to the next meeting.  Cllr Norcross also declared an interest in this item as he too is on the Winter Carnival Committee.
g)
Link Officers.  The Clerk stated that she had received a telephone call from Barry Cooke, Pembrokeshire County Council, late this afternoon to inform her that he and Christina Harrison will be the two link officers appointed to Narberth Town Council.  They both sent their apologies for tonight but will attend the next Town Council meeting in June and would like an Agenda item towards the end of the Agenda to explain their role as link officers and to help the Town Council with strategic issues which may come up in their area.  The Clerk added that an email on this came through just prior to tonight’s meeting explaining the role and the Cabinet’s report which she will forward on to Councillors.
h) 
Wicksteed Playgrounds.  The Clerk had received a leaflet from Wicksteed. The Clerk stated that whilst planning permission for the Exercise Equipment has now been granted, Sinead Henehan from the County Council has informed her that a site meeting is required prior to ordering.  Sinead is to give the Clerk dates for this meeting which the Clerk is chasing.

i)
Milford Haven Port Authority.  The Clerk had received the Annual Report and Accounts for 2015.
j)
Code of Conduct Training. The Clerk had received an email regarding the training and asked the Council are they interested in a training session in the area. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should express the Council’s interest and state that they would be happy to combine this with 
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nearby local Community Councils.  
k)
Revised Code of Conduct.  The Clerk informed members that she had emailed a copy of this communication from Stephen Phipps at the Welsh Assembly which notifies Council of the requirement to adopt the revised Code of Conduct by the 26th July 2016.  The Clerk stated that Councillors must read this so that it can be adopted at the next meeting on the 7th June 2016.  The Clerk agreed to print off a copy for Cllr Feetham.  

l)
Auditor General Consults on New Audit Approach.  The Clerk reported on the Press release regarding this and stated that the consultation document is available on the Welsh Audit Office’s Website.  The deadline for response is the 16th May 2016.   

m)
Meddygfa Rhiannon.  The Clerk reported on an email received from Dr Roy Davies which states that he has commissioned a statue in white marble of Rhiannon and Pryderi which he hopes to place in front of the Health Centre.  Although Dr Davies has been exploring the possibility of placing the statue on a bluestone plinth, to date he has been unsuccessful in accessing an affordable bluestone boulder.  This application has gone to Planning for approval.  
n)
Pensions.  The Clerk informed Council that she has undertaken the necessary tasks in relation to the Pensions Regulator and that the Town Council’s duties start on the 1st May 2017, the date which the Law comes into effect for Narberth Town Council.  

o)
Narberth Opera House.  The Clerk reported on an email sent to Cllr Hole from a Narberth resident regarding his vision for the Old CP School.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to thank the resident for taking the time to write to the Council with his ideas and to state that the Queen’s Hall or the land cannot be sold as it is a part of the town.
 p)
Table Tennis.  The Clerk had received an email from the Table Tennis Club enquiring as to whether or not an outdoor table tennis table made of polished concrete with a metal net could be erected on the flat part of the Charles Salmon Memorial Gardens.  Whilst Council felt this would be a good facility for the town, they stated that it could not be erected on a Memorial Garden but suggested that a better place would be near the astro turf in Bloomfield if the necessary permission could be obtained.  
q)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  The Clerk had received an email complaining 
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about the fact that the Cherry Blossom tree which is planted on the middle path cannot be access by anyone in a wheelchair any more at St Andrew’s Churchyard.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will speak to the Contractor about this.  

r)
Mill Lane.  The Clerk had received an email from a resident of Mill Lane regarding vehicles parking dangerously at the top of Mill Lane, near the junction with the A478.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should forward this concern, along with a request that something is done to rectify the situation, to both the County Council and to the Police.

s)
Streetlights.  The Clerk had received a report of a streetlamp not working in Spring Gardens and has reported this to the County Council.
t)
Santander.  The Clerk had received a letter from Santander stating that they are reducing their interest rates on Business Everyday Saver accounts.

u)
PLANED.  The Clerk had received an Advance Notice of PLANED’s AGM on Friday 3rd June at 2 p.m., in Letterston Community Hall.  The Clerk asked if Council wished to be reinstated as a member of PLANED and was informed that this is the case.  The Clerk has also received a Newsletter and an Advisory Notice that the Pathway from Southmead through to the PLANED’s Car Park has been closed for safety reasons whilst building works was being undertaken on site.   However, the Clerk has subsequently received a telephone call from PLANED to state that these works are not going ahead at present.

v)
Telemat.  The Clerk had received a signed copy from Telemat of the Public Access Wi-Fi Memorandum of Understanding between Telemat and the Town Council.

w)
Transforming Mental Health Services.  The Clerk informed Council that a stakeholder feedback event has been arranged for 9.45 a.m.  – 12.30 p.m. on the 10th May at the Marquee National Botanical Gardens of Wales to present and discuss the themes to all those who took part in the engagement process before the final report is completed. 

x)
Grave Stone of William Thomas.  The Clerk had been informed that the cross has been restored on the plinth of Mr Thomas’ gravestone.  The Clerk had been 
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asked to ensure that no attempt is made to remove the cross again and should there be any problems in the future to contact Mr Cullen in the first instance.  An official war grave stone has also been erected for Mr Thomas and once a date for a Service of Rededication is known, Mr Cullen will notify the Council accordingly.

y)
Public Liability.  The Clerk had received a copy of Chris Viggars insurance, along with a Risk Assessment for working at the Castle and the Churchyard.  

z)
Welsh Medium School, Haverfordwest.  Following a decision to proceed with the proposal, a statutory notice has been published in compliance with the School Organisation Code and is available to view on the relevant area of the County Council website.  This will remain in force until 25th May 2016.  Objections to the proposal can be sent to the Director for Children and Schools at the County Council, or via email to educationalconsultations@pembrokeshire.gov.uk 

aa)
Community Transport Forum.  A Forum will be held at Crundale Hall on May 25th 2016 between 9.30 – 2 p.m.  by PAVS, PACTO and Small World Theatre.

bb)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a thank you email from the Queens Hall for the second instalment of the Council’s donation for 2015-16.
cc)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk has received an email from one of the Queen’s Hall Trustees asking if everything is now running smoothly with the Council using the Queen’s Hall.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should reply that there are no issues to report.

09/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  
(Agenda item 9)
09.1 
    Planning Applications:
a)
16/0016/PA  Sunnybank Residential Home, Northfield Road – Demolition of nursing home and construction of a bat house to the north elevation – No Objection.
b)
16/0028/PA  Sunnybank Residential Home, Northfield Road – Demolition of residential care home to residential development consisting of 6 x 2 bedroom; 9 x 3 bedroom and 10 x 4 bedroom houses along with associated works – 
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Objection due to Overdevelopment of the site; Dangerous to move the entrance on to a bend as the road narrows here and there is no pavement; No mature trees should be removed from the site (see environmental report with regard to bat nesting) and the Developers should not be allowed to use the existing public infrastructure as the land is impermeable and there are already problems in the High Street with sewage coming out of the drains.  
09.2
    Planning Decisions:  

	a)
15/1160/PA  Town Moor – Erect exercise equipment – Conditionally Approved.  


	 b)       15/1176/PA  Land adjacent Broomley Farm Lane, Redstone Cross – Erection of        Agricultural building for storage of farm equipment – Conditionally Approved. 
 c)       15/1058/PA  Old Narberth CP School –  Consent for Variation of condition 2 and 13 of planning   permission 14/0724/PA to allow design changes and 7 retail units.

 d)      15/1255/AD  CK Nisa Supermarket – Consent to display 2 x illuminat4d fascia  boards.
 e)      15/1255/AD  CK Nisa Supermarket – Refusal of Consent to display free standing     hoarding at entrance to site.

 f)       15/1287/NM  Redstone House, Redstone Road – Refusal of amendment to  13/0118/PA – provision of garage and alternative boundary treatment (wall instead of hedgebank).

	 g)      Appeal Decision – 15/0639/PA Bryngwyn, The Crescent – erection of a 

           2 bedroom dormer bungalow – Appeal dismissed.

	


10/16 
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 10)
a) 
Swimming Pool.  Cllr Rees informed members that Swim Narberth have applied to the Welsh Rural Development Fund for a grant to help with the extension and that this application has gone through to the second stage.

 b)
Dog Warden.  Cllr Rogers asked if the Dog Warden could be asked to attend Narberth more often due to the amount of dog faeces in Back Lane during the last couple of weeks.  Cllr Norcross informed members that the Dog Warden is attending a meeting with the Scouts in the near future and that he will let
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Cllr Rogers know the date in order that she can raise this issue there.  The Clerk asked if they could also mention the Castle grounds as the Council’s Contractor states that there is always a lot of dog faeces there.
c)
Solva Care.  Cllr Tucker stated that she has contacted the lady from Solva Care and is waiting to hear back as to whether or not they will be attending prior to the start of the June meeting of Council.  

d)
Bridge Hill.  In the interest of safety, Cllr Tucker asked if the streetlights could remain on at Bridge Hill as this is a main road with no pavement and a dangerous bend.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would write to the County Council with this request and highlight the money saving advantage of using LED bulbs.

e)
Dog bags.  Cllr Tucker asked if the dog bag receptacle could be chased with Burns Pet Nutrition. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would look into this.

f)
Castle fencing.  Cllr Norcross stated that the fencing has still not been repaired at the Castle and that it is extremely dangerous as there is a 10-12 foot drop.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would report this again to the County Council.

g)
Planters.  Cllr Feetham stated that he has planted the flowers and they are ready to put out on the 1st June.

h) 
Rugby Club.  Complaints have been received regarding vehicles driving over the new footpath at the Rugby Club as a means of leaving the top field.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will write to the Rugby Club to ask for their assistance in stopping this in view of the obvious dangers to pedestrians.  

i)
Hill House Corner.  Members were informed that once the railings were re-instated at Hill House Corner, two signs were erected, one sticking to the wet paint.




IT WAS RESOLVED to ask the County Council if they 
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will install a sign on the railings stating that any banners placed there will be taken down and removed by the County Council.  

j)
Crossing points.  The Clerk was asked to write to thank the County Council for installing the long awaited crossing points in Narberth and to state that the Council look forward to the third crossing point being done from Hill House Corner to the entrance to the Car Park.

k)
Bustop Building.  Cllr Rees informed members that the trees have been removed from the front of the building following the damage caused by a large branch falling on to a car parked nearby.  The Bustop building is to have new fencing, be repainted and generally tidied up.  Cllr Rees asked Cllr Norcross if the Scouts would like to replace their fencing at the same time as a ‘job lot’ in order to save funds. 
l)
Broadband.  Cllr Norcross stated that unfortunately he had been unable to attend the meeting with Simon Hart due to unforeseen circumstances.  However, Cllr Norcross has been informed that BT have a long way to go to attain the standards required for welsh business needs.  

m)
Narberth Energy Limited.  Cllr Rees informed Council that Narberth Energy held their first AGM last week and that it went very well.  All shareholders present were very pleased with the report the Committee put forward.   The Clerk and Cllr Rees declared an interest in this item.
11/16    LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 11)

Cllr Rees stated that she has read through the draft lease from the County Council and that she was rather upset and disconcerted to find that within the second paragraph the County Council had reversed the amendment that was agreed at the meeting in County Hall viz if the County Council decided to stop providing a Library service in Narberth, the building would still remain with the Town Council as long as a provision for a Library is maintained.  Cllr Rees will email Barry Cooke about this.  
The Town Council will need to draw up a sub-lease with the Volunteer group which will need to be done through a Solicitor.  Cllr Rees will attempt to get a template from PAVS or PLANED prior to going to the Solicitor.   
    12/16
 DETERMINE MAYOR’S ALLOWANCE:  (Agenda item 12)
Whilst it was agreed to allocate the Mayor the £2,000 Allowance as precepted, Cllr Norcross proposed that as Cllr Platt had stepped into the role of Mayor at short notice and had been unable to save for the position, that if Cllr Platt required further 
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income in order to fulfil the role, she be allowed to request this from July 2016, following the six month period that Council resolutions have to stand.  Cllr Rogers seconded this proposal and members agreed.  
13/16
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   (Agenda item 13)
a)
One Voice Wales.  Cllr Platt stated that both she and Cllr Norcross had attended the last meeting together with approximately 30 other people.  A representative from the Health Council was in attendance.  
b)
Queen’s Birthday.  Members of the Town Council had attended the lighting of the Beacon on the Town Moor in respect of marking the Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations.  
14/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 14)

14 a. 
 Approval of Annual Accounts for Year-End 31.3.16.

The Town Council had received copies of the Council’s Annual Accounts for 

Year-end 31.3.16, together with a copy of the bank statements for the Current and Business Reserve account held at National Westminster Bank and a copy of the Business Account Statement for money held with Santander. The Clerk explained that she did not have an up to date statement from Santander as they do not send statements out when the account is inactive.  The Clerk will call in to the branch in Haverfordwest to see if they are able to help.  However, the Clerk stated that as there is only£10.65 in the account, the interest received will only be a few pence at the most.  As this account is no longer needed, the Clerk will look into closing this down and transferring the money into the Council’s National Westminster Business Reserve Account. 



IT WAS RESOLVED to accept these accounts as a true record of the Council’s financial dealings for the financial year-end 31.3.16.  All members were in favour of this.

14 b.
 Receive and Approve Section 1 of Annual Statement.

The Clerk reported that the Notice of Audit has been put up and will be displayed on the Council’s two notice boards from the 21st April 2016.  Records will be available from the 13th May 2016 to the 13th June 2016.  The Clerk asked for permission to ask Mr Andrew Williams to carry out the Internal Audit for the Council and to complete Section 4 of the Audit form.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask Mr Williams on behalf of the Council.  

14 c.
 Complete Section 2 of Annual Statement.

The Clerk read out the Annual Governance Statement for the year-end 31.3.16.  Members filled in the Governance Statement with the exception of awaiting the report from the internal auditor, item 6, section 2, which will be given at the next month’s meeting.
14.1

 Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit.
  £     457.68

b)
PCC – 1st instalment of Precept - 

£15,334.00
c)
WPD – Rent for Sub Station - 

£       30.00

14.2

 Payments due:

a)
SWALEC- Electricity consumption Festive period 2015 - 

£       39.60
b)
Donations as agreed in 1st March 2016 minutes.

c)
Chris Viggars – Cut down brambles at the Castle bank -

£       75.00

d)
Chris Viggars – 2 x cuts at the Castle - 




£     150.00

e)
Chris Viggars – 2 x cuts at St Andrew’s Churchyard - 

£     240.00




IT WAS RESOLVED by the full Council to make these payments.  
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ……………………  
 
    Mayor
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